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THE CHARTERED SOCIETY OF PHYSIOTHERAPY 
Agenda Item 6.5(a)
CSP NI Board Meeting, 6th December 2010

Northern Ireland Policy Officer Board Report
NI Assembly Health Committee

With effect from 22 November 2010 Mr Pól Callaghan SDLP replaced Mrs Mary Bradley on the Assembly Health Committee.  The CSP has requested a meeting with Mr Callaghan to brief him on issues of concern to the profession and is awaiting a reply.
Party Conferences

The CSP attended a number of party conferences including the SDLP, DUP and UUP.  At the DUP conference the CSP contributed to a policy forum on the development of health policy in Northern Ireland and responded to a questionnaire by the DUP on areas within health which should be prioritized over the next few years.  The CSP stated that:-

“It is estimated that by 2020 the number of people in Northern Ireland over 75 years will increase by 40% and that Northern Ireland’s population is projected to age faster than all other United Kingdom countries.  In March 2010, the Institute of Public Health in Ireland predicted a 30% increase in the number of people living with chronic conditions in Northern Ireland by 2020. Providing services to people with long term conditions will be the most significant challenge to the health service in Northern Ireland in the future.”
Evidence session on Regional Neurology Service: Belfast Health and Social Care Trust
The Health Committee held an evidence session on 14th October with representatives from the Belfast Trust including, Mr. Gerry Atkinson, Mr. Stephen Cooke, Ms Patricia Donnelly, Dr Jim Morrow and Ms Bernie Owens regarding the decision to reduce the number of neurology beds from 23 to 15.  The CSP Policy Officer asked the Deputy Chair of the Health Committee to raise a question regarding consultation with AHP representatives over the decision.  The following is an extract from that evidence session.
Committee Chair 

Have any detailed discussions taken place between the trust and allied health professionals regarding the proposed changes? Can you outline the impact on the provision of services, such as neurophysiotherapy for patients with MS?

Patricia Donnelly
I have managed and led thousands of allied health professionals over many years. It is challenging for allied health professionals to look at how they will modernise. We have an allied health professionals modernisation group, which has been involved in its own modernisation streams across physiotherapy, occupational therapy, speech and language therapy, dietetics and podiatry. Clearly, for some MS patients, it is much more likely to be physiotherapy and occupational therapy and perhaps only occasional use of some of the others. Bernie led that modernisation group, and Stephen and others were involved with it. Am I correct that there was engagement with allied health professionals? 

Mr Stephen Cooke (Belfast Health and Social Care Trust): 
Physiotherapists, occupational therapists and speech therapists are all involved. 

Ms Donnelly: 
I am not saying that other professions do not put the patient at the centre, but those professions play a strong advocacy role for patients. They let us know very quickly if they have strong views about what we are doing; they are fully committed to improvement.
A full transcript of the debate can be accessed at the following address:-

http://www.niassembly.gov.uk/record/committees2010/HSSPS/101014_Neurology.pdf
Debate on MS and Neurophysiotherapy

Alasdair Ross, MLA DUP put forward the following motion for debate in the NI Assembly on 18th October.

That this Assembly calls on the Minister of Health, Social Services and Public Safety to review and improve the facilities available to, and treatment for, people who are suffering from multiple sclerosis.

In advance of the debate the CSP Policy Officer met with Patricia Gordon, Chief Executive of the MS Society in Northern Ireland.  The CSP also briefed a number of MLAs and political parties on the specific issue of neurophysiotheray and wider issues around the physiotherapy workforce and AHPs in general.  The motion was carried by the Assembly.

During the debate Michelle O Neill, MLA (Sinn Fein) made the following statement:-

The biggest issue that the MS Society identified in its recent survey was the dire situation as regards neurophysiotheraphy provision. The survey made it clear that the role of physiotherapists and other allied health professionals (AHPs) in the treatment of those with MS and other long-term conditions is very under-developed. The lack of recognition of the role of physiotherapists and other allied health professionals, and the value of the services that they provide for patients with long-term conditions, is, in part, a direct consequence of the absence of a strategy for allied health professionals.

In the Committee for Health, Social Services and Public Safety, we have raised consistently over the past number of years the issue of the under-representation and capacity of allied health professionals at departmental level. I am aware that, sadly, the allied health professional representative at departmental level passed away earlier this year. That has obviously left a gap, but that gap has to be filled. The Department needs to move forward and deliver on its stated commitment to develop a strategy that fully recognises the fact that allied health professionals contribute significantly to improving the health and well-being of those with long-term conditions. That, in turn, impacts on health and social care costs.

In response the Minister for Health stated that:-

I have also put in place a wide range of strategic measures that will improve services for those with MS and other complex neurological conditions. I have asked for the establishment of a neurological practitioners’ network, which will meet formally before Christmas this year. It will help to ensure a uniform and co-ordinated approach to the supportive care, particularly physiotherapy, that is so essential for those suffering from MS and other neurological conditions. The detail of that network, its role and remit have been discussed with the Multiple Sclerosis Society and other key stakeholders. I recognise the fact that there are concerns about the number of neuro-physiotherapists in Northern Ireland. The network will help to improve access to neuro-physiotherapy and specialist nursing. It will do so by exploring different models of service delivery and improving arrangements. That will make a difference to those who use services.
A complete transcript of the debate can be accessed at the following location:-

http://www.niassembly.gov.uk/record/reports2010/101018.pdf
Comprehensive Spending Review/NI Budget
The CSP attended an open forum with the Minister for Finance and Personnel.  There was some discussion ahead of the CSR announcement on 20th October regarding the Executive’s spending plans.  The Executive issued a statement on 22nd October stating their dissatisfaction with the budget allocation and their intention to seek a meeting with the Prime Minister.  The Executive’s Budget Review Group has met to look in more detail at how the block grant will be allocated across the various departments.  To date there is no agreement on this or whether the health budget or elements of it will be ring fenced.  Indications are that the Minister for Finance offered to ringfence approximately 77% of the health budget which excludes social care and public safety but this was rejected by the Minister for Health.
Secretary Owen Paterson stated that NI was getting "a quite remarkable deal" which he claims that in real terms the allocation means a 6.9% reduction on revenue spending over four years.  However there is very real concern about the future of a number of structural developments within the health service in Northern Ireland including the Omagh hospital and new maternity hospital in Belfast as the capital budget will be cut by 41% over the next four years.

More recently the Minister for Finance has warned that an emergency budget may be needed if the NI Executive fails to agree a draft budget. NI will be the last devolved administration to agree a budget as both Scotland and Wales have agreed theirs. 

AHP Strategy

The steering group overseeing the AHP strategy is met on 3rd November. A draft Strategy document has been issued and circulated to Board members.

A revised draft document will be produced by the end of December.  Professional bodies have been asked to agree definitions for their respective professions which should be submitted by 15th December.  The definition is given as:-

· Physiotherapy

Assesses and treats people with physical problems caused by accident, ageing, disease or disability, using physical approaches in the alleviation of all aspects of the person’s condition.

Some of the proposals in the draft document include the following:-

The DHSSPS through the Lead AHP Professional Officer will support the further development of necessary Extended Scope Practitioner and Therapy Support roles across the allied health professions in line with DHSSPS workforce planning principles.

The DHSSPS through the Lead AHP Professional Officer will commit to the commissioning of appropriate training programmes which meet the needs of the workforce across skill mix and band mix.

The DHSSPS through the Lead AHP Professional Officer in conjunction with the Assistant Director for AHPs at the Public Health Agency will promote the development of equitable service delivery models and care pathways (including self referral arrangements) which determine a safe and effective treatment route for service users.

In addition the strategy proposes that:-
The DHSSPS through the Lead AHP Professional Officer in conjunction with the Assistant Director for AHPs at the Public Health Agency will develop Key Performance Indicators for Allied Health Professions across the region. This will represent a significant step forward in determining equitable and consistent standards of treatment and care leading to maximise outcomes for service users and carers. These should reflect the direction of the DHSSPS workforce planning policy.

Indications are that the timescale for the completion of the strategy will be pushed back beyond the Assembly elections due in May 2010.  It is expected that the strategy including the formal consultation process will be complete by June 2010.

Long Term Conditions Guidance

An amended draft document regarding the development of guidance in the treatment of people with long term conditions has been circulated to steering group members for further comments prior to the launch of the official consultation which is expected by the end of November.  The CSP had raised concerns regarding the proposal in the Workforce section which stated that:-
“An enhanced nursing service is required to deliver this model of care.”
This section has now been modified to include the following:-

It is important, therefore, that appropriate education and training is available for staff and the wider workforce to support new ways of working and ensure that the workforce has the necessary skills to implement and deliver on new initiatives and technologies.  All staff working with people with long term conditions should have the skills to motivate and advise people and their carers on good health and mental health and well-being.
However it is disappointing that the comments on Medicines Management section have not been included in the revised document.  The CSP suggested that the development of supplementary and Independent prescribing for nurses, allied health professionals and pharmacists would contribute significantly to better chronic disease management. It was pointed out that those with long term conditions would benefit from improvements in patient care, better use of Nursing, Allied Health Professionals and Medics time, the provision of a holistic and autonomous service by non medical professionals and greater concordance and improved understanding by patients of their pharmacological management.  The CSP will resubmit these comments.

Consultations

Belfast Trust Consultation: Right Treatment Right Time
The CSP submitted a response to the consultation from the Belfast Trust entitled Excellence & Choice: Right Treatment Right Time.  A Consultation to Reorganise the Delivery of Acute Services in Belfast.  The CSP highlighted the challenges as a result of the Comprehensive Spending Review. The CSP reinforced the view that acute hospital provision should not be considered in isolation from the developments currently taking place in primary care and public health and highlighted the need to ensure that patients do not suffer by being caught in the middle of a shrinking acute sector and an under-funded primary care system.  It was proposed that physiotherapists have a particular role to play in ensuring that existing resources are used much more effectively.  

The CSP stated that any reconfiguration of future hospital services must achieve the right balance between, quality, safety, accessibility, sustainability, equity and affordability.  In order to provide patients with effective treatments to the highest standards, services need to be resourced accordingly.  It was stated that this has not been the CSP’s experience to date where access to physiotherapy and rehabilitation services is patchy.    The CSP also raised concerns about the impact these changes overall in relation to the workforce and the impact on services to patients.  In terms of implementation of the Trust’s review recommendations the CSP stressed the need to ensure that the current difficulties in relation to partnership working are resolved in order that a way forward can be agreed.    It was pointed out that further consideration needs to be given to the impact of changes within the Belfast Trust in relation to the provision of regional services and the consequences for the other Trusts and patients across Northern Ireland particularly in relation to paediatric services

Obesity Prevention Framework

The DHSSPS has issued a consultation on the proposed Obesity Prevention Framework. This Framework aims to "empower the population of Northern Ireland to make healthy choices, and reduce the level of harm related to overweight and obesity, by creating an environment that supports and promotes a physically active lifestyle and a healthy diet”.  
The Framework takes forward actions to address this issue through two main areas – improving diet and nutrition, and increasing participation in physical activity. Acknowledging this, two overarching objectives for the Framework have been set: to increase the percentage of people eating a healthy, nutritionally balanced diet; and to increase the percentage of the population regularly participating in physical activity. The framework sets out a range of short, medium, and long term outcomes that delivery partners will seek to deliver in relation to obesity, these outcomes have been structured by life-course stages, and have been developed using a logic model approach.

Once the consultation has ended, the framework will be finalised and processes will be put in place to oversee the implementation and delivery of the outcomes, and to monitor progress against the indicators and targets. 

The framework can be viewed at the following address:-

An Obesity Prevention Framework for Northern Ireland 2011-2021 (PDF 1.26MB) 

Consultation Questionnaire (PDF 58KB)
Responses to the consultation are due by 28th January 2011.

Commissioning/AHP Representation
The DHSSPSNI has launched a number of Primary Care Partnership pilot projects designed to improve services for patients.  The Primary Care Partnership Pathfinder projects are being managed by the Health and Social Care Board and have been designed by the Local Commissioning Groups. The Pathfinders range from improvements for dermatology patients to community support around suicide awareness to more effective prescribing of oral nutritional supplements.

The projects being piloted are: 

Improving access for urgent ultrasound diagnostics – to be piloted in the Western Trust area; More effective prescribing of Oral Nutritional Supplements – to be piloted in the Southern Trust area; Reviewing and developing an improved model of care within the primary and community care setting for patients with mental health issues – to be piloted in North and West Belfast; A nursing and voluntary and community sector led service to address the high incidence of suicide, particularly amongst young people, in the Colin Glen community by providing 24/7 counselling and support; Reviewing and developing an improved integrated model of care for ENT services – to be piloted in South and East Belfast; Community Pharmacists and GPs to collaborate in reviewing and improving prescribing practice – to be piloted in the Northern Trust; Reviewing and developing an improved integrated care pathway for dermatology – to be piloted in the Down area.

AHP representative to sit on the Local Commissioning Groups have now been recruited by the Public Health Agency.  Each AHP consultant will be allocated two programme of care areas and will have responsibility for at least two AHP professional groups.  The details of this have not been finalised yet as not all AHP representatives have officially taken up their posts. 
AHP Federation Northern Ireland/ AHP Lead Officer DHSSPSNI

The formal launch of the AHP Federation NI took place on Wednesday 17th November 12 noon in Stormont, Long Gallery. Speaking at the launch of the AHP Federation (Northern Ireland) (AHPFNI) the Health Minister said: “Allied Health Professionals make a significant contribution to the delivery of our services. As part of your work, you reach out and help people of all ages, which makes a huge difference to their lives. You help people find alternative ways to do those activities which allows them to manage their disability and to live life to its fullest potential.”  During his presentation the Minister gave a commitment for a 12 month secondment to fill the vacant AHP Lead Officer post at the Department and to complete the AHP Strategy for Northern Ireland.
Liz Cavan, CSP NI Board member and recently elected as the Chairperson for the Federation in Northern Ireland formally launched the organisation at an event in the Long Gallery in Stormont.  In her address Liz stated that:-

“The Federation is determined to play its part in providing collective leadership and support for all AHP professionals in Northern Ireland.  Physiotherapists and other AHPs have a significant contribution to make in shaping the way that care is delivered to patients and their carers.  We firmly believe that the Federation can, and will, be the catalyst in supporting the development and delivery of the very highest standards of health and social care services for all of the people of Northern Ireland.”
Other speakers at the event included, John McAllister, MLA and Ulster Unionist member of the Assembly Health Committee, Heather Monteverde, Chairperson of the Long Term Conditions Alliance NI and Clare McGartland, AHP Consultant at the Public Health Agency.

The AHPFNI is a new umbrella organisation which seeks to ensure that health, social care and education decision makers understand the unique contribution of the allied health professions. The AHPFNI represents the interests of 11 AHP professional bodies throughout Northern Ireland.
Graduate Campaign Northern Ireland

The difficulties facing new graduates in Northern Ireland accessing basic grade posts has been highlighted on numerous occasions to CSP Council and through motions brought forward at ARC. CSP Council has asked that CSP be as proactive as possible in addressing the problems faced by CSP members in Northern Ireland. As we know the employment prospects for new physiotherapy graduates in NI is bleak.  There are extensive vacancy/recruitment freezes and increasing pressure on the remaining staff/services.  Consequently the CSP in NI has been tasked with developing a campaign which will seek to address to resolve these difficulties and to proactively promote the value of physiotherapy in Northern Ireland. The project will seek to:-
 1. Develop and deliver a public affairs/PR campaign which demonstrates the patient need for physiotherapy in Northern Ireland and aims to maintain or improve the numbers of physiotherapists employed in Northern Ireland. 

2. Demonstrate the value of physiotherapy and the cost and clinical effectiveness of physiotherapy to health and social care decision makers in Northern Ireland.  

The first phase of the project will consist of a half day seminar organised by Asitis Consulting which will bring together key members from across the profession including, Trust Leads, Managers, Board representatives, Stewards, Clinical Interest Groups,  AHP representatives and others to develop a strategy with agree messages and actions which will form the basis for the campaign.
Updating the Standards of Physiotherapy Practice
 A project has begun to update the Standards of Physiotherapy Practice.  That is the Core Standards, the Service Standards and the audit tool.

The project will review and update the Standards to ensure the final resource supports members in their professional lives and in meeting both the expectations of the CSP as articulated in the Code (pilot June 2010- June 2011) and, for qualified members, in meeting the requirements of the Health Professions Council.  The paper circulated to Board members provides an outline of the project, the critical stages and plans for involving members in the update.

The Northern Ireland Board will be updated on the progress of the project throughout its duration.    Board members are invited to share their experiences on their use of the current Standards and any issues relevant to the revision and updating of them.  Members are also invited to consider the steering group membership and to elect a member to represent the Board.
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